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Faculty Senate Meeting Minutes

February 11, 2008
Please email corrections to Faculty.Senate@nau.edu  

1. Call to order: 






  Blase Scarnati
President Blase Scarnati called the meeting of the NAU Faculty Senate to order in the Kaibab Room of the University Union.    
Members Present: Sylvester Allred, Barbara Austin, Virginia Blankenship, Kathy Bohan, Roger Bounds, Rebecca Cole, Terry Crites, Bill Culbertson, Joyce DeVoss (appearing telephonically), Jack Dustman, Heidi Fogelberg, Marcus Ford, Angie Golden, Liz Grobsmith, John Haeger, Glenn Hookstra (appearing telephonically), Gae Johnson, Astrid Klocke, Chunhye Lee, Rich Lei, Rebecca Maniglia (replacing Michael Costelloe), Phillip Mlsna, Larry Mohrweis, John Neuberger, Lon Owen, Ricardo Pereira, Jim Pinto, Jennifer Prior (appearing telephonically), Allen Reich, Jon Reyhner, Reed Riner, Blase Scarnati, Nando Schellen, Jacquelyn Schwandt, Louise Scott, Karen Sealander, David Sherry, CJ Smith, Julie Swann, and Marsha Yowell. 

Members Absent:  Thom Alcoze, David Allen, Samantha Arundel, David Brumbaugh, Chuck Connell, Tara Green, Josh Hewes, John Leung, Sheryl Lutjens, Helaine McLain, Cecelia Ojeda, James Sample, Zack Smith, Sumner Sydeman, Tom Wahl and Ric Wiggal. 

Others present:  Dina Barnese, Mary Lou Galzon and Susanna Maxwell.
2. Acceptance of Agenda/Minutes: 




  Blase Scarnati

The Agenda was accepted by unanimous consent with changes.  The Minutes of the January 14th Faculty Senate Meeting were accepted by unanimous consent.  
3. Opening Comments: 




  Blase Scarnati/Rich Lei
President Blase Scarnati deferred comments in the interest of time.  Vice President Rich Lei addressed the Senate and stated that he and Marsha Yowell had attended the ABOR meeting held January 24th and 25th.  There is nothing to report on the budget at this time but will continue to keep the Senate informed.  He also reported that the text book issue has gained momentum in the legislature.  There is a dialogue going back and forth on this and they will continue to watch this as it unfolds.
4. Comments from the President 





John Haeger 
President John Haeger comments were moved up in the agenda to accommodate his meeting schedule.  He addressed the senate with matters that have transpired since the last ABOR meeting.  The Governor’s office and the legislative leadership are now making movement toward discussion of how to handle the anticipated cuts in the state budget.  Many options have been discussed but no decisions are forthcoming at this time.  However, both branches are proposing that the three universities keep the enrollment growth funds in their 2009 budgets.  There is also some talk of a multi-year capital development plan which would not take place until sometime after FY 09 and would include deferred maintenance and new buildings which the universities have already proposed such as NAU’s health professions building.  It is hoped that the FY 08 budget will be solved in the next two weeks.  At this time, NAU is looking at all programs that have been put forward carefully and postponing funding decisions until a budget has been determined.  
Saturday March 8th there will be a leadership day.  This is a Saturday but it was the best day for the majority of expected attendees.  

On February 22nd there will be a celebration in Yuma to mark the 20th anniversary of NAU’s partnership with Arizona Western College and the beginning of our presence there.   

The search for a Vice President of Advancement has begun.  Rich Lei is the Senate representative on this committee.  They are hoping to fill this position as early as possible. 

The community colleges are forming a community college coordinating board which will mirror the functions of ABOR.  President Haeger believes that something major will happen on this front in the next legislative session in terms of relationships between universities and community colleges and the needs of higher education in Arizona. 

He then entertained questions.  
5. Athletics Task Force Report 

Mason Gerety/Jim Fallis/Sarah Bickel
Mason Gerety presented a PowerPoint presentation with the findings of the Athletics Task Force Committee.  This task force was created by the President in the fall of 2007 to look at NAU’s athletic facilities and where they stand and to make recommendations for the future.  He spoke of the make up of the task force; bottom line of the four phases; the process which the task force used; and the rationale for each phase (such as compliance with Title IX guidelines, safety concerns, and prioritization etc.)   He also discussed the costs involved of each phase and possible funding sources. 
Questions were entertained.  Marcus Ford raised concerns regarding use of large amounts of non reusable resources in regard to athletic practices.  His remarks are attached to these minutes in their entirety.  

Sarah Bickel was asked to expand on the upcoming NCAA visit.  She stated that we are in the self study process at this time and she would like to come back to the Senate next month to discuss this topic. 

6. Alternative Dispute Resolution Committee 


Dina Barnese
Dina Barnese returned with more details from her committee.  She delivered a summary of key points of the committee’s findings and recommendations.  This report can be found on the SPAC website.   A motion was made to accept this report and its findings.  The Motion passed unanimously.   
7. Interim Report of the Herbicide Elimination Committee 

Marcus Ford                                                   
Marcus Ford presented the February 11th report of the Herbicide Elimination Committee.  He pointed out the successful visit by Craig Chatburn.  Mr. Chatburn is the Grounds manager at Seattle University where a chemical-free campus has been successful for over 25years.  He also addressed the committees planned actions.  A herbicide-free pilot project will be conducted at NAU in the spring at 8 locations.  What is learned from the pilot project will be used to prepare an herbicide-free plan for the entire campus to be implemented in the spring of 2009.  
8. Comments from the Provost




       Liz Grobsmith
Provost Liz Grobsmith reported on various matters.  She first briefly stated that all material presented to ABOR previously was approved.  

The new SBS building has been named for Raoul Castro, a former Arizona Governor.  

The new Academic Strategic Plan requested by ABOR is currently being worked on.  Liz has asked for cooperation among the colleges in going forward.  Because the plan requires the projection of all possible program changes for an entire year to be put forward at one time, this will require the faculty to work with her in attempting to predict those needs.  

The search process for an Interim Dean in the College of Engineering and Natural Sciences has 5 candidates at this time. A decision is expected next week. 

A search committee for a full time Dean of the College of Engineering and Natural Sciences will be appointed this week.  

The School of Forestry has been asked if they want to move to the College of Engineering and Natural Sciences.  A two thirds vote is needed to make this move. 
The search for a Nursing Dean is continuing. 

9. Announcements/New Business




Blase Scarnati
Blase announced that the next Senate meetings of March 10th, April 14th, April 21st and May 5th.  
10. Adjourn  







  Action Item
The meeting was adjourned at 4:18 pm. The next meeting will be at 3:00 p.m. on Monday, March 10, 2008 in the Kaibab Room of the University Union.

I have grave concerns about this project that I would like to publically state.  But before I do so, I would like to state publically that I support all improvements to our facilities that are required for issues of safety.  

My concerns are about using non-renewable resources, fossil fuels, to support certain athletics practices. In order to fly our athletic teams to Montana, and Idaho, Oregon, and Washington, and California, and assuming they are successful there to other locations around the country, we need lots of non-renewable resources. And these non-renewable resources are converted to green house gases in the process.  I predict that there will come a day, in less than twenty years, when people look back with utter amazement that an institution of higher learning thought this practice made sense.  I am not opposed to sports--I love sports and I think it is an important part of human development and civic life.  This is not the point.  The point is, can we afford--financially and environmentally--to ferry large teams of undergraduates around the nation to compete against one another?

Some argue that we need to drill for oil in ANWAR and off the coast of 

California and elsewhere, and that we need to have troops in the Middle East for hundred years, because of its strategic nature--by which they mean because of oil.  Our way of life is at stake, and part of our way of life is intercollegiate athletics. Let me suggest that if we are really serious about preserving the earth and bringing peace to the world, we must be prepared to rethink our way of life and even to make sacrifices.

I know that my thinking is out of line with what marketing experts and 

business managers are saying, and I know that we are doing nothing different than hundreds of other universities are doing.  My point is only that, when viewed in the widest possible perspective, it does not make sense and that I would like to see NAU take a leadership role in this area.

How can we encourage and support college athletics in a post-fossil fuel world and in a time of climate change?  Our sister institution to the South of us would like the world to believe that it is the leader in Global Sustainability, but in point of fact, they could not even begin a discussion about making their athletic program sustainable and responsible.  We can and I would urge the Faculty Senate to take the lead in this.

Dr. Marcus Ford
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